
May / June 2018 



 

 
         Blacksmiths Association of Missouri 

2 

Table of Contents 

BAM / ABANA application   3 
 
Presidential Address    5 
 
Conference Report    6 
 
Fred Crist Photos     10 
 
Mark Hopper Photos     11 
 
Pep Gomez Demo     12 
 
Pep Gomez Photos     13 
 
Dr. Ironôs Slackwater Gallery   17 
 
Trade Items     19 
 
To my BAM family    21 
  
Meeting Minutes ~ June   22 
 
June Meeting Gallery     23 
 
Iron In the Hat ~ June    25 
 
Missouri School of Blacksmithing  26 
 
ABS intro to Blade Forging   27 
 
Additional Conference Photos  30 
 
Tailgate     32 
. 
Scholarship Application   34 
 
Coal Map     35 
 
Map for September meeting    36 

 
 
 
 

 

May / June 2018 
Volume 35, No 3 Blacksmith Association of  Missouri 



3         bamsite.org 

 

Editors 
Jon and Heather McCarty 

 
 

Contributing Writers 
Bob Stormer 

 

President's Message 
Steve McCarthy 

 

Mailing Labels 
Bruce Herzog 

 
 
 

The Newsletter of the  
Blacksmiths Association of Mis-
souri is published six times a year 
and is mailed to members of BAM. 
The annual fee for regular mem-
bership is $30/year; a portion of 
this amount is for a subscription to 
this newsletter for one year. Edito-
rial inquiries should be addressed 
to : Jon McCarty 815 Miller Street, 

New Haven, MO 63068;  
(636)432-4468,  
or send an email to: 

bameditor2015@gmail.com   
BAM membership inquiries should 
be addressed to: Bruce Herzog, 

2212 Aileswick Dr. 
St. Louis, MO 63129 

(314) 892-4690 or send email to 
bjherzog@charter.net. Occasional-
ly some material will be copyright-
ed and may not be reproduced 
without written consent by the au-
thor. BAM welcomes the use of 
any other material printed in this 
newsletter provided the author and 
this organization are given credit. 

 

Membership Application 
 

Name: 
____________________________________________ 
Address: 
__________________________________________ 
City: _______________________________State: 
_________ 
Phone: (       ) 
__________________________Zip:__________ 
E-mail: 
___________________________________________ 
 

New Member Renewal ABANA member 

Are you interested in taking a class?  
How did you learn about BAM? 
_______________________ 
_________________________________________________ 
_________________________________________________ 
 

   

 

ABANA Membership Application 

Primary ABANA Charter Affiliation: ____________ 
Name: _____________________________________ 
Address: ___________________________________ 
City: ________________________State: _________ 
Phone: (     ) ___________________ Zip: _________ 

 New Member    Renewing Member 
Includes a Subscriptions to the Anvil's Ring and The Hammers' Blow 
magazines 
 

 Regular Member -----------------------------------------------------$55 yr. 

 Senior Citizen (Age 65+) -------------------------------------------$50 yr. 

 Full time student -----------------------------------------------------$45 yr. 

 Overseas airmail -----------------------------------------------------$80 yr. 

 Overseas surface mail ----------------------------------------------$65 yr. 

 Contributory---------------------------------------------------------$100 yr 
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Send this form in an envelope with your payment to: 
 
 
 

BAM 
C/O Bruce Herzog 
2212 Aileswick Dr. 
St. Louis, MO 63129 

 

Officers: 
 

President 
Steve McCarthy 

 

1st Vice President 
Michael Gorzel 

 

2nd Vice President 
Bernie Tappel 

 

Secretary 
Bob Stormer 

 

Treasurer/Membership 
Bruce Herzog 

 
Treasurer/Conference 

Kent & Deanna Harbit 
 

Web site 
www.bamsite.org 

 

Web Master 
Bernie Tappel 

bamweb@embarqmail.com 
 

Mobile Training Station 
Don Birdsall 

 

Librarian 
Karen Bouckaert 

 

Conference Chair 
Michael Gorzel  

  
Coal Captain  
Bob Alexander 

 
 
 

The Blacksmiths' Association of Missouri is an affili-
ate of the Artist Blacksmiths' Association of North 
America, and is devoted to the preservation and 
advancement of blacksmithing and to communication 
among blacksmiths in Missouri and surrounding 
areas. The Newsletter of the Blacksmiths' Associa-
tion of Missouri's goal is to support these aims. Let-
ters to the editor, tech tips, tools for sale or anything 
else which furthers these ends will be considered for 
publication. 
The Newsletter of the Blacksmiths' Association of 
Missouri and its members do not manufacture, dis-
tribute, sell, test, warrant, guarantee, or endorse any 
of the tools, materials, instructions or products con-
tained in articles or features in the Newsletter of the 
Blacksmith Association of Missouri. The Newsletter 
of the Blacksmiths' Association of Missouri disclaims 
any responsibility or liability for damages or injuries 
as a result of any construction, design, use, manufac-
ture or other activity undertaken as a result of the use 
or application of information contained in any articles 
or features in the BAM Newsletter. The Newsletter of 
the Blacksmiths' Association of Missouri assumes no 
responsibility of liability for the accuracy, fitness, 
proper design, safety or safe use of any information 
contained in the Newsletter of the Blacksmiths' Asso-
ciation of Missouri. 

 

 

I _______________________hereby apply for membership in the Art-
ist-Blacksmith's Association of North America and enclose 
$__________ 
 
 

MasterCard   Visa    Check/Money Order  
 
 

Card Number   
 
Esp Date:   
(Required) 
 
Checks must be in U.S. Currency 

SEND RENEWAL TO: 
ABANA Central Office 
259 Muddy Fork Rd, Jonesborough, TN 37659 
Dues Distribution: 
1 year subscription Anvil's Ring: 68.5% $24 
Adm. Offices & other ABANA projects (Conferences, ect): 31.5% $11 
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President Report 
By: Steve McCarthy 

The 2018 BAM conference is over and done, and 
what a time we had.  Great demonstrators, great fel-
lowship, and great food.  As always, none of this 
would be possible without our volunteers.  This was 
Michael Gorzelôs first Conference as coordinator, and 
I would like to say congratulations and thank you.  
 
There is a host of other people that make this happen.  
Starting early Thursday morning, and throughout the 
day people were unpacking trailers, moving equip-
ment and setting up demo stations. The gallery was 
put together wonderfully, tickets were sold nonstop 
and the boutique was always staffed. Classes were 
taught, stock was cut and delivered and the list goes 
on and on. There is no way I could name everyone 
that helped without forgetting somebody, but you all 
deserve a big heartfelt thank you. The potluck dinners 
have absolutely exploded. The food tables were full 
each night. It is really good to see this event grow 
each year. Good friends and good food are always a 
winning combination. This conference was also a little 
on the somber side with the absence of departed 
friends. After the forging contest Friday night, anvils 
were rang for Preston Williams and Phil Cox. For 
those who donôt know, tapping the anvil is an old tra-
dition to honor and say goodbye to blacksmiths who 
have passed on.  Thanks to all who participated in the 
Phil Cox nail memorial that was presented to Margie. 
It was a wonderful group effort that turned out very 
nice.   
 
The June meeting at NEDCO Forge was a pleasure as 
always. The weather was a little warm but not terrible. 
Ned and Ester are terrific hosts and very involved in 
their community.  As payment for lunch, they always 
ask for canned food donations. This is then given to 
the local food pantry. I am a little embarrassed to say 
that I cannot remember the name of the demonstrator. 
I did not write it down and it has just escaped me. He 
did put on a good demonstration though, showing dif-
ferent techniques and forging a dogwood flower, 
ramôs head, scorpion, and cube twist. What impressed 
me most though, is that he is also a surgeon. As I look 
at the cuts and mashed fingers on my own hands, I 
cannot imagine having blacksmithing as a hobby if 
my hands were that important to someone else. I am 
just not that careful. Good job sir. 
 
The next meeting will be at my shop on July 21st. 
Lori and I are excited about hosting our first meeting. 
I have a lot of cleaning to get done in just a few short 

weeks. I have started on it and can almost walk end to 
end of the shop without tripping over anything. I 
promise it will be in shape by demo time. Speaking of 
that, did I mention this will be my first public demo of 
any kind? Please go easy on me. There will be a local 
lunch truck set up or you are welcome to bring your 
own. I have a few chairs but if you bring a lawn chair 
along with you that would be good.  
 
Until we meet again, Happy Hammering.    
 
 
      Steve McCarthy 
  

Editorôs Ramble 
By: Jon McCarty 

Hello everyone, I donôt have much this time around.  
I wanted to make sure everyone noticed my phone 
number changed.  It is now 636-432-4468.  Please 
contact me if necessary.  Heather and I apologize for 
this late issue.  We are working out some kinks in 
some new software.  We will be back up in running 
an on schedule going forward.  We apologize for any 
inconvenience. 
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2018 Conference Report 
By: Bob Stormer 

After a pretty busy day for those who arrived early to 
set up a lot of the equipment, the boutique, registration 
area, and the facility preparations, the 1st Phil Cox 
Memorial Potluck Dinner was set up Thursday night 
and enjoyed by a lot members and families. After the 
potluck dinner President Steve McCarthy opened the 
2018 BAM Conference by starting the forge fire with 
a flint and steel to make a couple large nails. See Fig-
ure 1. Members were encouraged to put their touch-
marks in the heads of the two nails that were made. 
Steve also introduced the three demonstrators: Jose 
ñPepò Gomez, Fred Crist, and Mark Hopper. 
 
Following the Friday demonstrations, the potluck din-
ner was repeated and more friendships renewed. After 
the dinner, the traditional forging contest was conduct-
ed. Mathew Burnett explained the rules and objective. 
Starting with1/2ò square stock 4ò long, upset the piece 
to form the most accurate cube in eight minutes. I 
think there was about 15 to 20 participants. The three 
winners would be announced at the Saturday dinner/
auction. 
 
To close the activities for Friday evening Steve 
McCarthy invited everyone to ring the anvil for Phil 
Cox and Preston Williams. Due to the quantity of peo-
ple participating in this traditional event, two anvils 
were set up and each participant rang the anvil twice, 
once for each honoree, who we sadly lost since the last 
conference. 
 
Following the Saturday demonstrations and the dinner 
in the FFA building, the drawing for the beautiful 
knife made and donated by Kan Markley as a raffle 
prize to benefit the Preston Williams scholarship fund 
was conducted. Mark Lawson won the raffle. Presi-
dent Steve McCarthy  then conducted a short business 
meeting. At the meeting Steve introduced Mark Law-
son as the recipient of the Bob Patrick Founders 
Award for 2018 and Walt Hull as the recipient of the 
Life Member Award for 2018. See Figures 2 & 3. Col-
ton Kiso, who won the ñpromising young blacksmithò 
award presented by Scott Wood at the 2017 BAM 
Conference, chose Brock Boland for the award, and 
presented him with a wooden toolbox equipped with 
appropriate blacksmith tools. 
 
Mathew Burnett announced the winners of the forging 
contest. 3rd place went to Bill Moffet, 2nd place went 
to Colton Kiso, and 1st place went to Matthias Penn. 

(see Figure 4 not pictured Mathias Penn.) 
 
An ABANA representative was present with 2018 
ABANA Conference raffle tickets for the 50lb Little 
Giant that Phil Cox had repaired. 
 
2018 BAM Conference chairman Michael Gozel 
thanked the volunteers and demonstrators. He also 
thanked Ken's Iron for providing a large hammer for 
the Fred Crist demo, and Tony Brooks for conducting 
the auction. Karen Bouckaert thanked ABANA for 
being a Site Sponsor, Dick Nietfeld of Shady Grove 
Blacksmith, John and Mickey Elliot, and Al of Astra-
gal Press, all for being Conference Sponsors. 
 
Walt Hull thanked everyone who submitted items for 
the gallery and announced Andy Martin as the winner 
of the ñPeoples Choiceò Award for the Leather Chair 
with ornate ironwork fittings. See Figures 5 & 6. 
The MTS Trailer was being taken to Kent Harbit's af-
ter the conference and a volunteer is needed to haul it 
to Ken Jansen's before the ABANA Conference so he 
can take it to their conference. 
 
The toolbox and belt grinder raffles were conducted 
Sunday morning after cleanup. The toolbox winners 
were Brigid Woods, Mark Lawson, and Mike 
Gentzsch. The belt grinder winner was Bill Miller of 
St. Louis. Dennis Marshall won the use of the treadle 
hammer for a year. Congratulations to all winners and  

 
 

many thanks to all who supported BAM by buying 
tickets and/or supplying time and material. 

CƛƎǳǊŜ м 
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Item 
Tool Box 
3/4 inch slot punch 
3/4 inch drift 
Center punch 
Small cross Peen Hammer 
Large cross Peen Hammer 
Ball Peen Hammer 
Hot Chisel (handled) 
Cold Chisel 
Hardy (hot cut) 
Tape measure (sewing) 
Steel Ruler 
Tape Measure 
Tape Measure 
Blacksmith Ruler 
Scribe 
Soapstone & Holder 
Twisting Wrench 
Bending Fork (hardy 
mounted 
12ò measuring tool w/ 
handle 
Hot rasp 
Bolt tongs 
1/8 inch tongs 
1/4 inch tongs 
3/8 inch tongs 
1/2 inch tongs 
5/8 inch tongs 
3/4 inch tongs 
1 inch tongs 
1/4 x 1 inch tongs 
Tong kit 
Eye nostril punches 
Flux spoon 
Forge Welding Flux 
(borax) 
Gloves 
Thickness Gauge 
Hardware assortment 
Cone 
Chain 
Apron 
Center finder 
Vice mounted bending jig 
Brass Brush 
Wire Brush 
Infrared Thermometer 
Gun 
36 Piece Stamp Set 

Box 1 
Mike Gentzsch 
Ken Jansen 
Ken Jansen 
 
 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
John Sherwood 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
Santo Giuffrida 
Santo Giuffrida 
Tom Patterson 
Scott Stager 
Richard Miles 
George Rousis 
Santo Giuffrida 
Mike Gentzsch 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
Tom Patterson 
 
 
 
Mike McLaughlin 
Bernie Tappel 
 
 
 
 
 
Bob Stormer 
 
 
 
Mark Stanley 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
 
Bob Stormer 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
 
 
 

Box 2 
Mike Gentzsch 
Ken Jansen 
Ken Jansen 
 
 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
John Sherwood 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
Santo Giuffrida 
Santo Giuffrida 
Tom Patterson 
Scott Stager 
Richard Miles 
George Rousis 
Santo Giuffrida 
Mike Gentzsch 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
Tom Patterson 
 
 
 
Mike McLaughlin 
Bernie Tappel 
 
 
 
 
 
Bob Stormer 
 
 
 
Mark Stanley 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
 
Bob Stormer 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
 
 
 

Box 3 
Mike Gentzsch 
Ken Jansen 
Ken Jansen 
 
 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
John Sherwood 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
Santo Giuffrida 
Santo Giuffrida 
Tom Patterson 
Scott Stager 
Richard Miles 
George Rousis 
Santo Giuffrida 
Mike Gentzsch 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
Tom Patterson 
 
 
 
Mike McLaughlin 
Bernie Tappel 
 
 
 
 
 
Bob Stormer 
 
 
 
Mark Stanley 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
Don Davies 
 
Bob Stormer 
Mike Gentzsch 
 
 

2018 Conference Tool Box Raffle 
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On Sunday morning the winners of the BAM grinder from the Grinder workshop, air hammer for a yearôs 
use and the three BAM toolboxes were drawn. Hammer went to Dennis Marshall, Grinder went to Bill Mil-
ler, and Mark Lawson, Brigid Wood, and Mike Gentzsch won the three toolboxes.  

2018 Conference Tool Box Raffle Cont... 
Item 
Safety Glasses 
Safety Glasses 
Railroad Spike Twisting 
Tool 
Water Dipper 
Stanley 12 inch tool bags 
Rethreading dies 
Drill bit gauge 
Magnet 
Cable ties 
Halogen work light 
Impact adapter set 
Folding utility knife 
C-clamps 
Screwdriver set (100 piec-
es) 
Combination square 
Drawing tool kit 
Digital calipers 
12 inch tool bags 
4 1/2 inch angle grinder 
Diamond sharpener 
3 piece dead blow ham-
mer set 
Hex key set 
Brass calipers 
Railroad spikes 
Mechanicôs gloves 
Forge Mop 
Tiger Paw Grinding 
wheels 
Grease cleaning wipes  
Locking clamp 

Box 1 
Bernie Tappel 
Mark Stanley 
 
 
Mike McLaughlin 
 
 
Dennis Marshall 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Tom Patterson 
 
 
Mark Stanley 
 
 
 

Box 2 
Bernie Tappel 
Mark Stanley 
 
 
Mike McLaughlin 
 
 
Dennis Marshall 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Tom Patterson 
 
 
Mark Stanley 
 
 
 

Box 3 
Bernie Tappel 
Mark Stanley 
 
 
Mike McLaughlin 
 
 
Dennis Marshall 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
Ned & Esther Digh 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Tom Patterson 
 
 
Mark Stanley 
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Fred Crist Demonstration at 2018 BAM Conference Photos 
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Mark Hopper Demonstration at 2018 BAM Conference Photos 
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Forging Class at 2018 BAM Conference Photos 
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Pep Gomez Demonstration at 2018 BAM Conference  
By: Bob Stormer 

This write-up will be more like a collection of my 
notes from the Pep Gomez demonstration at the 2018 
BAM Conference than a detailed ñhow-toò document. 
He had a lot of prepared material he brought with him 
to save time on the less interesting parts of his demon-
stration. He handed out a very useful 12 page outline 
of what he was planning to do, as he titled it ñThe 
Game Plan - If All Goes Wellò. A copy of his docu-
ment is available on the BAM website under Refer-
ence Material. It would not be practical for me to in-
clude the whole document in this article since it 
would take up too many pages in the newsletter. For 
the most part my notes will supplement his outline, so 
it would be a good idea, I might even say necessary, 
for you to have a copy of that document. Also, my 
notes do not address ALL aspects of his outline since 
I tried to spend some time watching the other demon-
strators as well. For those who couldn't attend his 
demo my notes should help a little bit, but I strongly 
urge you to watch him in person if you ever have a 
chance. 
 
Pep mentioned a number of times that he prefers a 
large trip/air hammer to a hydraulic press. The reason 
for this is that a press will suck the heat out of the bil-
let faster due to constant contact versus the short term 
contact time of the hammer. The second reason is that 
the flux will build up on the dies of the hydraulic 
press more than on the hammer, and mar the surface 
of the material. That being said, he also added that the 
hydraulic press Chris Owen provided was one the best 
designed and built presses he had used. 
 
ñPreparation of a Billetò involves the selection of at 
least two contrasting steel colors as mentioned on his 
outline to provide good pattern visibility. The dark 
colors (higher carbon content) should be use on the 
outside edges of the billet since they are the more 
harden-able steel. The mill scale should cleaned off to 
improve welding probability. There are a couple ways 
to clean the mill scale off of the steel. Using cup 
stones with an angle grinder is best mechanical meth-
od, and the use of Sodium Bisulfate (available at 
Walmart in the pool chemical section) is the best 
chemical method. You can also use muratic acid to de
-scale the steel, but be very cautious about mixing it. 
Use ı acid to Ĳ water and NEVER add water to acid 
ï always add the acid to water, and don't store it in the 
shop. Walmart sells Super Tech (blue can) carburetor 
cleaner that is also good for cleaning steel. 

 
When you are building a layered stack do not use bail-
ing wire to hold the layers together. Tack welding is 
much better method. A good idea he mentioned and 
demonstrated here is to add a tack weld line on both 
sides of the billet to act a guide for where to cut and 
fold the billet. Obviously those weld lines should be 
half way between the two ends. Another tip that Pep 
passed on that makes a lot of sense is to weld a stub of 
1/2ò square stock about 3ò long onto the billet instead 
of welding on a long handle. With the stub and the use 
of a good set of tongs that fit the 1/2ò stock you can 
let the tongs cool down every time you return the bil-
let to the forge. With the long welded handle it can be 
cumbersome and eventually the heat will travel up the 
handle. 
 
Under his outline topic of ñWelding Sequenceò I add-
ed the following notes. Anhydrous Borax (borax with-
out water) is the best flux. In one of his demonstra-
tions he used WD-40 for the flux. Some of the popu-
lar welding fluxes contain metal particles and should 
be avoided because the metal particles will add little 
specks to your patterns. Another tip regards heating 
the billet to the same color as the inside of the forge, 
which should be at 2350ÁF welding heat. Rotate your 
billet occasionally so all sides get an even heat and 
you compensate for any temperature differences in 
your forge. Flux will destroy the floor of a forge, but 
one way to minimize this is to coat the forge with 
ñBubble Aluminaò mixed with water into a slurry. 
The next major topic he covered was the ñHand Weld-
ing vs Power Hammerò. I didn't have many notes on 
this section, partly because his outline is self explana-
tory, and partly because I may have wondered off. 
You don't need to use a lot of flux. A small amount 
will work just as well. One thing he mentioned was 
that on the larger billets the outside layer has a ten-
dency to buckle before the inside layers get to welding 
heat. One way to minimize this is to use thicker mate-
rial on the outside layers. Of course that may change 
the pattern you are trying to achieve. 
 
In the ñBasic Patterningò section he addressed some 
of the various patterns that are popular for damascus 
and the two primary ways to achieve them. One meth-
od is to press the pattern in the billet and then grind 
off the excess material to get the thickness desired. 
The second method is to drill, in the case of the 
raindrop pattern, divots into the billet then forge it 
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down to the desired thickness. When drilling or grind-
ing to achieve a pattern, the unmolested center section 
of the billet must be at least the thickness of your de-
sired finished billet. For a ladder pattern you start with 
the welded billet being 1/2ò thick and grind 1/8ò wide 
grooves, 1/4ò apart and 1/8ò deep. The top edge of the 
grooves needs to be chamfered to avoid getting cold 
shuts when you finish the forging. In each case the 
billet width should be what you want for a final width 
since you cannot forge on the edge of the billet with-
out distorting the pattern. If you are doing cable da-
mascus you need to completely weld both ends closed 
so there are no loose strands. Weld your stub on one 
end and heat it up. Then twist the cable to unwind it 
so you can clean some of the junk out of the center. 
You can then twist it back together as tightly as de-
sired and use a v-block to help push on three sides as 
you are welding it. 
 
Under the ñDeveloping the Patternò topic he discussed 
how to develop the pattern using ferric chloride as an 
etchant. Pep uses 1 part ferric chloride to 3 parts wa-
ter, and recommended NOT using softened water for 
the etchant solution. You can also get medical grade 
powdered ferric chloride from Amazon. This may be 
cheaper than using the liquid ferric chloride. After 
etching your pattern you need to protect it by cleaning 
it with something like Windex. Windex with ammonia 
is a good choice. After cleaning, adding a permanent 
layer of protection is important to keep it from rusting. 
WD-40 is good for the short term protection, and 
Kroil is good for long term protection, and is also 
available from Amazon. The best long term protection 
is Renaissance Wax, available from any knife supply 
company. 
 
The next topic Pep covered was ñPowdered Mosaicò. 
As an important safety note Pep mentioned that nickel 
powder is very dangerous to breath, and wearing a 
respirator when using any powdered steel is a good 
idea. If you are planning to make mosaic damascus 
using the can method using aluminized exhaust tubing 
is a good idea since it will not weld to the contents of 
the can. Using ñwhiteoutò to prevent the can from 
welding to base material is also a good idea. When 
filling the can with small parts surrounded by pow-
dered metal make sure you tap the can frequently to 
settle the contents before putting the lid on. You can 
use a vibrating sander to settle the powder material. 
Include a small piece of paper or cardboard or a few 
drops of kerosene to help burn off the oxygen when 
heating the can. Leave a very small hole in the top of 
the can for the air to escape. Put the billet in the forge 
slowly, with the end with the hole going in last. When 
you see the smoke coming out of the hole you'll know 

the oxygen is burning off. As mentioned in his notes, 
you must leave the billet in the forge long enough for 
the core material to reach welding heat. Another safe-
ty hazard is Phosgene gas that can be produced when 
burning some lubricants and freon. 
 
During Pep's demo he mentioned that he welcomed 
ñglitchsò in his demo so he could talk about it and 
show us how to address it. One ñglitchò occurred as 
the outside layer of a multilayer billet had a bubble in 
it. If you look at Pep Figure 1 you can see the dark 
spot in center of the billet. That's the part that's not 
welded. To fix it I believe he separated that layer 
along the edge added a little flux and re-welded it. 
I included a couple of pictures of items he worked on 
during the demo. In Pep Figure 2a you see the pow-
dered mosaic can he made before coming to the con-
ference and 2b is the finished piece he donated to 
BAM. Pep Figure 3 shows the difference between 
each method of making a raindrop pattern. The top 
piece was made by pressing balls into the billet using 
Chris Owen's press and the grinding the excess off to 
get to the pattern. The bottom piece was made by 
drilling into the billet and then forging it to the final 
thickness. 
 
In addition to the topics in Pep's outline that I refer-
enced above there is a lot of reference material on the 
last five pages of his outline/handout. Once again, if 
you don't have a copy, get it from the BAM website 
under reference material, or if you don't have comput-
er access ask someone to download it for you. 

CƛƎǳǊŜ м 

{ŜŜ ǇŀƎŜ мф ŦƻǊ ŀ ŀŘŘƛǝƻƴŀƭ 
ǇƘƻǘƻǎ 
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Pep Gomez Demonstration at 2018 BAM Conference Photos 

Pep Gomez Demo. Article cont. from page 13 / 14 


